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Claimant represented by KEN OSBORNE, Attorney, Fayetteville,
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Respondent No. 1 represented by KEVIN O’DWYER, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas. 

Respondent No. 2 not present at hearing.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On August 15, 2011, the above captioned claim came before the

Workers’ Compensation Commission in Springdale, Arkansas, for

hearing.  A pre-hearing conference was held on January 31, 2011,

and a pre-hearing order was filed on February 2, 2011.  A copy of

the pre-hearing order has been marked as Commission’s Exhibit No.

1 and made part of the record without objection.  At the pre-

hearing conference the parties agreed to the following

stipulations:

1. On January 15, 2002,  the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the claimant, Staley,

Inc. and Legion Insurance Company.
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2. At some point, the liability of Legion Insurance Company

was assumed by the Arkansas Property & Casualty Guaranty

Fund.

3. On January 15, 2002, the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to his neck or cervical spine.

4. The appropriate weekly compensation benefits are $425.00

for total disability and $319.00 for permanent partial

disability.

5. There is no dispute over medical services.

6. The healing period ended on or about November 17, 2009.

7. The respondents have accepted liability for and have paid

permanent partial disability benefits for a permanent

physical impairment of 11% to the body as a whole.

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be litigated and

resolved at the present time were limited to the following:

1. The extent of permanent functional disability, including

permanent total disability.

2. Attorney’s fees.

The claimant contends that he is permanently and totally

disabled. The claimant previously had a three level fusion surgery

performed by Dr. Knox on July 11, 2008. The claimant continues to

be plagued by back pain.  Dr. Knox has suggested that the claimant

may require a discectomy and fusion at the C3-4 level, then

posterior stabilization from C3-7. The claimant is unable to work

in his current physical condition.  Additionally, he has been

determined to be permanently and totally disabled by the Social
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Security Administration.  Respondent states in their pre-hearing

questionnaire that without adequate discovery the contentions would

be that the claimant would be permanently and totally disabled and

in the need for further medical for his injuries. This is the

extent of the respondent’s contentions.  The stipulations agreed to

by the parties at the pre-hearing conference conducted on January

31, 2011, and contained in the pre-hearing order filed on February

2, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.  From a review as a whole to

include medical reports, documents, and other matters properly

before the Commission, and having had the opportunity to hear the

testimony and observe the witnesses and their demeanor, the

following decision is rendered.

 FACTUAL BACKGROUND

   The claimant, at the time of the hearing, was a 49 year old

male who was injured on January 15, 2002, while working for

respondent (Record 8/15/2011 at p. 48).  Claimant described the

injury of January 15, 2002 as, “a bunch of weight of wire that came

down across my neck and back area” (Record 8/15/2011 at p. 48). The

claimant had worked for the respondent for approximately ten years,

and worked for the respondent by his testimony two years after the

injury (Record 8/15/2011 at p. 9, 49). The claimant testified that

he got tired of traveling and quit working for the respondent

(Record 8/15/2011 at p. 50). Subsequent to working for the

respondent, the claimant’s mother testified that the claimant  took

over the supervisory work for his dad’s electrical company (Record

8/15/2011 at p. 12).  On January 18, 2002, the claimant saw Dr.
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Michael Morse who noted symptoms of musculoskeletal pain and pain

radiating from his neck down his triceps (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p.

2).  Dr. Morse recommended physical therapy and an MRI (Joint

Exhibit No. 1 at p. 2).  Upon review of the MRI dated January 21,

2002, Dr. Morse showed the following findings:

“Posterior fossa structures, craniocervical
junction, cervical and upper thoracic spinal
cord are normal.

At the C4 level is an  uncovertebral
hypertrophy on the right causing narrowing of
the neural exit foramina. There may be an
underlying disc herniation.

At the C5-6 level there is a large disc
herniation to the right narrowing of the
neural exit foramina.

 
At the C6-7 level there is a large disc
herniation to the left narrowing the neural
exit foramina.

 
The remainder of the levels are normal.”

 
Dr. Morse noted in his impression of that date:

1. Uncovertebral hypertrophy and possible disc
   herniation on the right at C4-5.

 
2. Disc herniation to the right C5-6.

3. Disc herniation to the left C6-7 (Joint   
   Exhibit No. 1 at p. 3).

Dr. Morse sent the claimant back to work with restrictions of

sedentary work and lifting of no greater than ten pounds.

Additional restrictions were t refrain from crawling, climbing

poles or ladders, reaching above shoulder level, pushing or

pulling, standing, and being seated (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 4).

By March of 2002, the claimant was back at work with no

restrictions and Dr. Morse noted his [the claimant’s] schedule was
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too busy for physical therapy (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 6).

Claimant continued to treat with Dr. Morse and continued to have

neck pain (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 7). Dr. Morse continued to

treat claimant and monitor his pain including doing an MRI in

December of 2003.  Dr. Morse’s review of that MRI again showed disc

herniations with, notations that:

“the foramen magnum region appeared normal.
The cervical spinal cord is well seen without
abnormal signals. Spondylitic changes are
noted at C3-4, C4-5, C5-6, and C6-7. The most
significant of these is to the right at the
C4-5 level which causes significant neural
exit foraminal narrowing.  There are
spondylitic changes at C5-6 causing mild
bilateral neural exit foraminal narrowing.
There appears to be a small midline disc
bulge. The C6-7 levels shows mild bilateral
uncovertebral hypertrophy. This is compared to
a study done January 21, 2002. At that time,
the patient had a disc herniation to the right
at C4-5. The disc herniation appears to have
resolved. The patient also had a disc
herniation at C5-6 and C6-7. The C6-7 level
disc is much smaller and the C5-6 disc is much
smaller than the midline in the C6-7 disc to
the left is also much smaller. The remainder
of the scan is normal.”

  Dr. Morse’s impressions of that date were:

“1)this MRI of the cervical spine showed
significant uncovertebral hypertrophy on the
right causing neural exit foraminal narrowing,
right greater than the left. The patient had a
disc herniation in the past that largely
appears to be resolved.

 2) At the C5-6 level there is a midline disc
bulge and bilateral uncovertebral hypertrophy
causing mild bilateral neural exit foraminal
narrowing. The disc herniation previously seen
is smaller.

3) At the C6 level there is bilateral
unconvertebral hypertrophy somewhat more on
the left than the right. The disc herniation
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is somewhat smaller on today’s study.” (Joint
Exhibit No. 1 at p. 8). 

By December of 2003, Dr. Morse’s plan notes include the

possibility of surgical intervention if disc pain and herniation

were still present upon a repeated MRI scan (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at

p. 9). The claimant also treated with Dr. David Cannon in 2005 for

epidural steroids. Dr. Morse’s notes of May 2005 note that the

steroid gave the claimant 70 to 75% relief.  By June of 2007 the

claimant continued to treat with Dr. Morse and he noted that the

claimant continued to complain of pain. He also noted that he owned

his own business and worked full time, noting that his job was

primarily a desk job and that he let others do manual labor (Joint

Exhibit No. 1 at p. 12). 

In May of 2008 Dr. Luke Knox discussed surgical options with

the claimant.  Dr. Knox’s recommendation was a fusion from the C4

to the C7 level (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 32). In June of 2008,

Dr. James Blankenship completed an independent medical evaluation

on the claimant. In that evaluation Dr. Blankenship came to the

following conclusions in relevant part:

“I told the patient that I agree completely
with Dr. Knox with his surgical
recommendation. I also feel like that his
current progression of myelopathy is directly
related to spinal cord compression noted at
C4-5.

I will answer the following questions that
were forwarded to me by Ms. Blalock.

Concerning his diagnosis related to his
injury, the gentleman has a C4-5 disc
herniation with myelopathy. The gentleman does
have degeneration noted in his neck with
spondlylosis and these most certainly were
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present even predating his current injury but
I do feel like that based on his clinical
history that his current need for treatment is
100% related to his work injury.

Concerning treatment recommendations, I
completely agree with Dr. Knox’s that surgery
is an appropriate consideration for the
patient’s pain treatment. That even being
stated, he must certainly should consider
surgical intervention based on his progression
of myelopathy...

I do not feel like the atrophy in his leg is
related to his lower back. I think it is
myelopathic in nature and directly related to
his neck. I cannot ascertain from Dr. Knox’s
reviews to what his opinion on this is, but I
think it is likely that he feels the same. He
has significant canal compromise and
myelopathic findings on examination that would
corroborate this.

In summary, I agree completely with Dr. Knox
that a multi-level decompression is warranted
for both treatment of the gentleman’s pain
complaints as well as protection of his spinal
cord for progression of myelopathy. It is
certainly possible that the gentleman has
another process going on that would be causing
his atrophy, but I think the most likely
etiology is spinal cord compression with
objective myelopathic findings.” (Joint
Exhibit No. 1 at p. 36, 37). 

Dr. Blankenship felt the surgery was warranted. The claimant

received surgical intervention in July of 2008 resulting in a

cervical fusion from C4 to C7  (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 40).

Subsequent to the 2008 surgery the claimant continued to have pain

and his condition deteriorated. By November of 2008 Dr. Knox notes

progressively worsened neck pain (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 43).

The claimant continued to treat with doctors most of which noted

that his current symptoms are not related to his cervical spine

surgery (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p 52).
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In July of 2009 the claimant was seen by Dr. Kyle Mangels who

noted that a postoperative MRI scan showed improvement in his

neural compression of his cervical spine. He noted that he didn’t

see any significant neural compression or spinal cord compression

in the cervical spine.  He also noted that issues to be addressed

were basically whether or not his [the claimant’s] cervical fusion

is healed particularly and whether or not there is anything in his

lumbar spine that is related to his claim.  Dr. Mangels  noted:

“...he was not sure why the claimant had
atrophy in his left lower extremity but he
didn’t think this was related to his cervical
spine problem...”

  He continued:

“I do feel that he warranted cervical spine
surgery, and I do feel in some ways that he
has improved although I think he has something
else is going on neurologically to explain
some of the other symptoms that are not likely
related to his original injury.” (Joint
Exhibit No. 1 at p. 70).

Dr. Mangels also didn’t feel that the claimant warranted

surgery for a thoracic or lumbar issue but he felt he would

potentially warrant another surgery to address his potential

pseudoarthrosis at C6-7.  He also noted that he didn’t feel the

left lower extremity symptoms were related to a cervical spine

disease (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 70). Dr. Mangels in his

impression noted:

“Probable pseudoarthrosis at C6-7 after
previous cervical spine surgery from C4 to C4
anteriorly. The patient does have other
neurological issues unrelated to his cervical
spine disease in my opinion.”
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Dr. Mangels plan is set out in the July 31, 2009 report as

follows:

“I think the patient warrants seeing Dr. Knox
again to evaluate his cervical fusion further.
I think he has pseudoarthrosis at C6-7, and I
feel he warrants a cervical myelogram prior to
considering further cervical spine surgery...

I don’t think he warrants any consideration
for lumbar or thoracic spinal surgery...

His case is very complicated with several
issues some of which I think have nothing to
do with his injury in 2002. I will leave it up
to Dr. Knox whether or not he can return to
work. I don’t think that the numbness in his
feet is related to his cervical spine disease
at all...

I think his biggest issue though is his
pseudoarthrosis at C6-7, which I think
probably needs to be addressed surgically
again, depending on the myelogram results.”
(Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 68-72).

Upon return to Dr. Knox in September of 2009, Dr. Knox noted

that he wholeheartedly agreed with Dr. Mangels’ assessment (Joint

Exhibit No. 1 at p. 78).  In October of 2009 a Functional Capacity

Evaluation was performed with the following conclusions and

limitations:

“Mr. Rose demonstrated a functional limitation
with bi-manual material handling at the 30
pound level with lifting and carrying and a
plan of movement from the floor to knuckle
level and limitations up to 25 pounds when
lifting to the shoulder level. 

Mr. Rose also demonstrated limitations and
with unilateral  lift at the 20 pound level...

Overall the claimant demonstrated the ability
to perform work in the light duty
classification as defined by the US Department
of Labor’s guidelines over the course of a
normal work day with limitations noted as to
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lifting a maximum of 20 and 30 pounds. (Joint
Exhibit No. 1 at p. 80).” 

Throughout 2009 claimant was recommended to work at the light

duty level. In November of 2009 Dr. Knox closed the claimant’s

workers’ compensation case related to his January 2002 injury and

July 2008 surgery, with an 11% permanent physical impairment rating

to the body as a whole and with continued recommendation that the

claimant remain on light duty (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 97). In

March of 2010, Dr. Knox again saw the claimant and noted some

concerns about the response at the C7 level but returned the

claimant to work with light duty restrictions (Joint Exhibit No. 1

at p. 103). 

The claimant testified that he also treated at the Cleveland

Clinic in May of 2011. There, the claimant saw Dr. Adrian Zachary

who noted that the claimant’s spinal fusion appeared to be intact

and the doctor believed that much of the current pain and symptoms

could be related to chronic changes of the cervical spinal cord

(Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p 123). Dr. Zachary also noted, in his

report of June 30, 2011, that he believes the claimant’s symptoms

are clearly related to chronic cord changes secondary to cervical

trauma (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 129). The claimant also saw Dr.

David Polston at the Cleveland Clinic. Dr. Polston’s findings are

interesting. He is the only doctor who had some questions about the

claimant’s post surgery condition and its relation to the cervical

spine injury, noting the number of years afer the initial injury

and numerous interventions.  Dr. Polston noted:



Rose-F401834 -11-

“Given his history and lack of other potential
etiologies, it is likely that these clinical
findings are related to the event that
occurred in 2002 but it is very difficult for
me to say this with certainty since I am
evaluating him 9 years after the event and he
has had numerous interventions including spine
surgery during that period.” (Joint Exhibit
No. 1 at p. 134).

    Dr. Knox in a deposition taken in July 28, 2011 testified that

the surgery, in his opinion, was successful and that he had some

concerns about the claimant’s symptoms being exaggerated

(Respondent’s Exhibit No. 1 at p. 49, 55). Dr. Knox also testified

that he did not feel that the claimant’s current problems were

related to his 2002 injury (Respondent’s Exhibit No. 1 at p. 52).

The claimant, his mother, and his sister testified that his

lifestyle has changed post surgery from active to sedentary.

Claimant’s mother testified that she shopped and did numerous

duties for the claimant. The claimant and his mother also testified

that they neither felt he could work or drive.  Claimant also

testified that he was a high school graduate, and did not have any

specialized training or degrees, other than a brief stint in the

military. The claimant also testified that he learned the

electrical trade as an apprentice to his father but that he was a

licensed electrician.

DISCUSSION

The Commission has been asked to determine the extent of

permanent functional disability, including permanent total

disability.  An analysis of the claimant’s case requires that the

time line involving the claimant’s medical care be broken up into
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two halves.  First, the medical care that resulted from the

admittedly compensable injury, the disc herniation and surgery, and

secondly,  the medical condition and treatment that resulted post

surgery from July 2008 and after. In determining the claimant’s

entitlement to permanent total disability as well as the extent of

permanent functional disability for wage loss, the analysis must

turn on these two points in time.

  The first issue to be addressed is whether the claimant is

entitled to permanent total disability under the Arkansas Workers’

Compensation Act. Permanent total disability is defined in A.C.A.

§11-9-519(e)(1) as the inability, because of a compensable injury

or an occupational disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the

same or other employment. The burden of proof is on the employee to

prove inability to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other

employment. A.C.A. §11-9-519(e)(2). The claimant, in the instant

case, testified that he had returned to work in the employ of the

respondent and that he continued there two more years subsequent to

the accident (Record 8/15/2011 at p. 49). The claimant also

testified that he left the employ of the respondent because he did

not like to travel (Record 8/15/2011 at p. 50). He also testified

that he continued to work in his own business after leaving the

employ of the respondent. As late as June of 2007, the documentary

medical evidence shows that he had advised Dr. Morse that he had

his own business and worked full time but let others do manual

labor. He described his job as primarily a desk job (Joint Exhibit

No. 1 at p. 12). The claimant’s mother testified that he owned his
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own business because he had taken over his dad’s business. She

testified that he worked in this business and that she had observed

him climbing ladders, getting down in ditches, and hooking up all

kinds of anything electrical or data. The claimant’s mother

testified that he took over this business after his injury. She

also testified that his role at the business was a supervisory

role. She testified about his daily duties that he had several

electricians to oversee, had to go to the supply houses and get

electrical supplies and bring them to the job.  She testified that

she was basing her knowledge of his job duties subsequent to the

injury on what she had seen the claimant do since the injury.  The

claimant’s mother testified that she had to go out on jobs where he

was working since the date of injury and that he was performing the

duties that she described (Record 8/15/2011 at p. 24, 25). The

claimant suffered a cervical spine injury in 2002, which resulted

in disc herniation and surgery for fusion from C4 to C7. Subsequent

to that injury the claimant returned to work. By his own testimony

he worked in supervisory and desk jobs. The claimant received

surgical intervention in July of 2008. Subsequent to the July 2008

surgery and after a significant amount of recovery time, the

claimant received a Functional Capacity Evaluation in October 2009

which placed his classification as the ability to do light duty

work (Joint Exhibit No. 1 p. 80, 81). In November of 2009 Dr. Knox

closed out the claimant’s workers’ comp claim releasing him to

return to work with light duty and minimal restrictions and with an

11% permanent partial impairment rating to the body as a whole.
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After the claimant’s injury and determination that he had a

herniated disc, the evidence supports the fact that the claimant

worked from the time he was injured up until the time he received

surgery in July of 2008.  By his own testimony and that of his

other witnesses, it is clear that he worked jobs in which he was

able to supervise others.  The claimant has demonstrated that he

had the ability to work even with the effects of his injury and up

until the time he received surgery in July of 2008. Therefore, I

find that the claimant is not permanently and totally disabled. He

has not shown by a preponderance of the evidence an inability to

earn any meaningful wages, because of his admittedly compensable

injury.  

The issue of major cause must also be addressed. A.C.A. §11-9-

102(F)(ii)(a) requires that permanent benefits be awarded only upon

a determination that the compensable injury is the major cause of

the disability or impairment. The facts of this case do not support

the claim that the claimant’s current health issues, disability,

and impairment were caused by his admittedly compensable injury to

his cervical spine from January of 2002.  Therefore, the claimant’s

current condition was not caused by his compensable injury of

January of 2002 and that injury is not the  major cause of his

current condition or impairment. 

 The second issue to be addressed is related to the claimant’s

request for permanent and total disability as it related to his

post surgery condition.  The claimant received the surgery in July

of 2008.  By his own testimony and that of his witnesses subsequent



Rose-F401834 -15-

to the surgery, he continued to have pain complaints and worsening

health problems. The claimant continued to see Drs. Knox, Morse,

Blankenship, and visited the Cleveland Clinic subsequent to his

surgery.  The majority of the findings of those doctors do not link

the claimant’s post surgery current condition to his 2002 cervical

spine injury. In fact, in May of 2009 Dr. Michael Morse stated with

a reasonable degree of medical certainty that he did not believe

his current symptoms were related to his cervical spine surgery nor

did he believe that they were related to his disc bulge on the

right at L5-S1. In July of 2009 Dr. Mangels noted that the patient

has other neurologic issues and complaints unrelated to his

cervical spine disease.  He also noted that he didn’t think the

numbness in the claimant’s feet were related to his cervical spine

disease at all (Joint Exhibit No. 1 at p. 72). Dr. Knox also agreed

with Dr. Mangels’ evaluation in his assessment of the claimant.

While the claimant’s condition has worsened post surgery and his

ability to work in the electrical field or any other type of work

may now be reduced, the trier of fact is unable to find that his

current condition is related to the 2002 injury, herniation, and

surgery. Most notably, the majority of the doctor’s evaluations of

the claimant’s condition post surgery and up until 2011, state that

his current condition is not related to his 2002 cervical spine

injury.  Therefore, I cannot find that the claimant is entitled to

permanent and total disability based on his post surgery condition.
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The next issue the claimant has asked the Commission to

address is the issue of permanent functional disability for wage

loss purposes. Because the claimant sustained an injury to a

portion of his body that is not scheduled under the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act, his entitlement to permanent disability

benefits is controlled by A.C.A. §11-9-522(b)(1) which provides:

“In considering claims for permanent partial
disability benefits in excess of the
employee’s percentage of permanent physical
impairment the Workers’ Compensation
Commission may take into account in addition
to the percentage of permanent physical
impairment such factors as the employee’s age,
education, work experience, and other matters
reasonably expected to affect his or her
future earning capacity.”

  Under this statute when the claimant has been assigned an

anatomical impairment rating to the body as a whole, the Commission

may increase the disability rating and it can find the claimant

totally and permanently disabled based on wage loss factors,

Hensley v. Cooper Tire and Rubber Company, 2011 Ark. App. 593,

citing Lee v. Alcoa Extrusion Inc., 89 Ark. App. 288, 223, 201 S.W.

3d 449, 454 (2005). The wage loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to earn a

livelihood, Id. The Arkansas Supreme Court has affirmed that the

wage loss factor is the extent to which a compensable injury as

effected the claimant’s ability to earn a livelihood.” Grimes v.

North American Foundry, 316 Ark. 395, 872 S.W. 2d 59 (Ark. 1994).

Again in the evaluation for permanent functional impairment

percentage for wage loss, we must look at facts of the claimant’s

case from two points in time. The first being his entitlement to
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wage loss because of an effect on his future earning capacity due

to his injury, his herniation, and his surgery and secondly,

whether he is entitled to any wage loss for permanent functional

impairment based on the claimant’s condition post surgery. 

Here, the first issue to be addressed is the claimant’s

entitlement to wage loss based on the 11% permanent physical

impairment rating on an excess of the impairment rating. In Logan

County v. McDonald, 90 Ark App., 409 App. 206, S.W. 3d 258 (2005),

the Arkansas Court of Appeals found that the Workers’ Compensation

Commission has substantial evidence to justify its decision of

awarding the employee a 25% wage loss in excess of an impairment

rating under subdivision (b)(1) of §11-9-522. In that case, the

claimant was 58 years old, had a limited education, and had worked

as a mechanic for many years. In the instant case, the claimant,

testified that he could not work because of health and pain issues.

His mother and his sister testified to his decreased activity

levels, his falling and his use of a cane.  The claimant from the

point of his injury in 2002 until his surgery in 2008, demonstrated

an ability to work.  He continued to work either for the respondent

or in his own business.  He testified that he worked in supervisory

roles and desk jobs.  The claimant’s current medical condition and

complaints appear to be related to issues that are either chronic

or have arisen subsequent to his 2008 surgery. Therefore, in

considering the amount of permanent functional impairment for wage

loss purposes, we must consider whether the claimant has suffered

a reduction in the pool of available jobs that are available to him
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based on his condition during the period after his 2002 injury and

up to his 2008 surgery.  While his current condition seems to be

caused by problems that are subsequent to his 2008 surgery, the

documentary evidence in the form of doctor’s opinions does not

support the fact that his condition subsequent to surgery is

related to his 2002 admittedly compensable injury. The testimony at

the hearing supports the fact that the claimant finished high

school, did some time in the Army, and worked as an electrician for

several years.  The claimant testified that he did not have formal

training as an electrician but learned the trade as an apprentice

to his father. He did testify that he was a licensed electrician.

While his pool of jobs in the electrical field has been reduced

from his own testimony, his supervisory and/or desk jobs have not

been reduced. The claimant worked either as an electrician actively

or in a supervisory role related to electrical work from his 2002

injury up until the time of his surgery. Therefore, in considering

the claimant’s percentage of permanent physical impairment and his

age, education, work experience, and other matters reasonably

expected to affect his future earning capacity, I find that the

claimant’s employment opportunities have been substantially reduced

by the physical limitations caused by his admittedly compensable

injury.  I base my determination of the percentage of permanent

functional impairment on the time period from the 2002 injury up to

the 2008 surgery, and not on his physical condition subsequent to

the surgery. His physical condition subsequent to the 2008 surgery,

supported by the documentary evidence in the form of medical
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records and testimony, is not related to his 2002 injury. In my

opinion the loss of wage earning capacity, must be based on the

2002 injury, herniation, and  surgery and not his post surgery

condition.  That would entitle the claimant to an amount of wage

loss impairment that would be equal to a whole body impairment of

15%. This amount is over and above any consideration of anatomical

impairment. While the Commission can find that the wage loss

factors are such to render the claimant permanently and totally

disabled, I have previously opined that the claimant in this case

does not reach the level of permanent and total disability.  In

considering the testimony in this case, the claimant’s ability to

continue working prior to his surgery and the evaluation release

and Functional Capacity Evaluation performed on the claimant

subsequent to his surgery, I find that the claimant is capable of

engaging in light duty work, such that he testified he was already

able to do while supervising electricians.   

FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Based on the claimant’s ability to work after

the 2002 injury and up to the time of surgery

in 2008, I find that the claimant does not

meet the level of permanent and total

disability. While the claimant subsequent to

the 2008 surgery may have other issues that

have rendered him physically incapable of

working, it is clear from the documentary

medical evidence that his current complaints
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and physical condition are not related to his

cervical spine injury in 2002.

2. I find the claimant is entitled to a permanent

functional disability rating for wage loss

purposes in the amount of 15%. I base my

determination of 15% on the claimant’s ability

to earn wages and the reduction in future

earning capacity during the time period from

his admittedly compensable injury in January

of 2002 up until his surgery in July of 2008.

Since I have found that his post surgery

condition is not related to his 2002 injury, I

cannot increase his permanent functional

disability rating based on his current

condition. 

3.  I find that the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a fee based on wage loss equal to

15% impairment.

ORDER

The claimant is not entitled to permanent total disability

related to his compensable injury of January 2002.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant permanent functional

disability for wage loss based on the amount of 15% from January

2002 up until his surgery of July 2008.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant’s attorney an

attorney’s fee based on wage loss equal to 15% impairment.
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All benefits herein awarded, which have heretofore accrued,

are payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear at the maximum legal rate of interest

until paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.   

                                                          
                                  AMY GRIMES
                             ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE
                                         


